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Executive summary
This independent review of the available reports and correspondence has concentrated on the reliability of local air quality estimates, the actions taken against past recommendations on these issues and the likely success of the proposed local air quality management procedures.  Several technical assumptions in the EIA modelling are likely to lead to an underestimation of ventilation stack impacts on air quality.  The impact of low exit velocities at nighttime may be underestimated and operation of the stack may need to change (e.g. increase ventilation flows etc) to avoid adverse air quality impacts.  The modelling procedures may also underestimate daytime impacts for a site that is subject to coastal influences and frequent hot days. The potential number of exceedances of air quality goals may be increased if these effects are realised or if other sources in the area increase background concentrations. 

Odour and ozone impacts may be important for nearby areas in adverse conditions.  There is increasing emphasis elsewhere on very fine (and ultrafine) particulates (so prevalent in motor vehicle emissions) in causing health impacts but the approach to the M5 East project relies only on achieving a PM10 goal to avoid such effects.  This may not be sufficient for the protection of human health, especially in view of the consensus on there being no threshold for particulate impacts.

Application of the precautionary principle would entail a careful health risk assessment, as originally recommended but yet to be undertaken. Reliance on a local air quality management plan to reduce health risks or act as a trigger for future controls or ventilation emissions may be misplaced as the impact of the stack may be poorly characterised by short-term or spatially sparse measurements.

The CSIRO report with its limited terms of reference also identified other important issues (e.g. emission rates of fine particles may be underestimated) and deserves further attention.  It is my view that the local community has legitimate concerns that the current design of a relatively short stack in a valley location discharging all of the tunnel emissions without treatment or stricter conditions on exit flow rates may have significant impacts on local air quality.
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